Wilmington Harbor GRR

Minutes of the June 20, 2007 Meeting

1. The attendance list including conference call members is attached.

2. The minutes of the May 16, 2007 meeting were reviewed with the following highlights:
a. 9:00 am meeting, Turning Basin Mitigation Ratios for Impacts to PNAs

i. All impacts will be adequately mitigated

ii. The pilots preferred alternative impacts 18.5 acres of PNA.  The required minimum 2:1 overall mitigation ratio would result in restoration of 37 acres of PNA which would be greater than using a 3:1 ratio for shallow habitat impact and a 1:1 ratio for deep habitat impact.

iii. Our H&H section modeled the water exchange for the proposed mitigation at Island 12 and Alligator Creek at Eagle Island.  For the 25 hour tide cycle for Island 12, the volume of water in the restored area would exchange about 1.4 to 1.6 times.  For neap tide at Alligator Creek, the volume of water in the restored area would exchange about 3.2 to 5.1 times.  The tidal exchange at both sites should be sufficient to keep the restored areas open to tidal exchange.  No adverse impact is anticipated on Redmond Creek.  

iv. For Alligator Creek, a culvert(s) or bridge would be placed on the access road to Eagle Island.  This has not been designed yet, but we will make sure it does not impede flow.
v. Out-of-kind mitigation in the form of fish passage at the locks and dams was preferred to in-kind mitigation of PNAs.  The cost for fish passage could not exceed the cost for in-kind mitigation.

vi. Costs have been determined for in-kind mitigation and the “Luther” alternative.
b. 10:00 am meeting, Turning Basin Discussion
i. The only aspect of the GRR schedule that has changed is that the AFB meeting has been moved from mid-August to mid-September

ii. Mitigation for the turning basin must be performed before or concurrent with the construction of the turning basin.
iii. I meet with Bruce Kirk and the docking pilot representatives on May 22nd to discuss indirect impacts on PNAs of ships turning near Chemserve (increased turbulence and associated suspended sediments and turbidity).  I will be contacted the next time a large ship will be turned near Chemserve so that I can observe the potential impacts.  During the June 20th meeting the following individuals also indicated that they would be interested in observing:  Fritz Rohde, Mike Wicker, Doug Wall, Steve Everhart, and John Hazelton.  All observers may need to climb a rope ladder to get onboard.  Fritz indicated if that was the case, Marine Fisheries could provide a vessel as an observation platform.
iv. At this point, the Pilots preferred alternative (southern most basin) is the best alternative considering all appropriate factors.

c. Locks and Dams Discussion
i. At Don Betz’s request, I contacted David Bone, Elizabethtown Town Manager.  I added David to the GRR email distribution list and I will be making a presentation to the Elizabethtown Town Council on July 2nd.
ii. The GRR team has agreed that the best fish passage alternative for Locks and Dams 1&3 is a rock ramp.  The cost estimate for the rock ramp includes using rock to fill the scour hole at Lock and Dam # 1&2 (not scour hole at #3).  If clean broken concrete, brick, sand bags, or similar material could be used to fill the scour holes, there could be significant cost savings.  However, we have not identified any significant sources of this material (50-70,000 cubic yards) that could be used.
iii. The “Luther” alternative was added to the matrix except for costs which were not completed until after the meeting announcement was distributed.  They will be added to the matrix.  A row has been added to the matrix indicating whether or not deauthorization was required for the fish passage alternatives.

3. June 20th meeting agenda items

a. Turning basin alternative Northeast Cape Fear River

i. The pilot’s preferred alternative will require restoration of 37 acres of PNA for in-kind mitigation.  This can be accomplished with 12 acres of mitigation at Island 12 and 25 acres at Alligator Creek.  The total construction cost would be about $9.2 million dollars.
ii. This provides up to $9.2 million for fish passage out-of-kind mitigation at Locks and Dams 2&3 which is what the agencies prefer.  Fish passage at Lock and Dam # 2 is preferred before #3 because #2 is further downstream.  A rock ramp at #2 would costs about $11.7 million.  However about $3.8 million of this total is for rock that is planned to stabilize the dam whether or not a rock ramp is built.  So the actual cost of the rock ramp alone is about $7.9 million.  Bottom-line is if a rock ramp is constructed at #2, there should be enough mitigation money to do that plus maybe some excess toward a rock ramp at #3.
b. Fish passage alternatives for the locks and dams

i. As indicated previously, a rock ramp along the entire downstream face of the existing dam is proposed for Lock and Dam # 3, and a rock ramp along the entire downstream face of the existing dam or “Luther” alternative is proposed for Locks and Dams #1 (The “Luther” alternative was not considered at Lock and Dam #3 because there is no scour hole).  The costs for the “Luther” alternative have been determined at #1, and this alternative is $2 million more than a rock ramp on the existing dam.

ii. For Lock and Dam #2, if the “Luther” alternative was constructed, it would be about $7 million more than a rock ramp on the existing dam.

iii. In developing the cost estimate for the “Luther” alternative a 1-foot thick concrete sheet pile was used for the core of the dam.  The PDT requested that the estimate be recalculated using corrosion resistant steel sheet pile instead.  If this revised estimate is about the same or more than a rock ramp along the entire downstream face of the existing dam, then the “Luther” alternative can be rejected.  Also the “Luther” alternative would preclude locking and thus require deauthorization of the project.
iv. For Lock and Dam #2, the matrix indicates that the a rock ramp along the entire downstream face of the existing dam is the best alternative.  Removal of this dam is the only one of the three that is feasible because there are currently no water supply users upstream of #2, but removal would require deauthorization.  In addition if #2 was removed, the proposed rock ramp at # 3 would need to be extended because of the lower water level that would exist at the downstream base of the Lock and Dam #3.  This would increase the ramp cost at #3 by about $3 million and preclude locking at #3.
v. Mick Noland had several comments about the matrix for Lock and Dam #3.  For the “Dam and Lock” column for the “Pass Sturgeon” row, the number should be less than 9.  We agreed it should be 7.  For the “Luther Alternative” column for the “Funding Potential” row the number should be less than 10.  The PDT agreed it should be 7.  Last, the “Luther Alternative” should have a footnote indicating that it would be at the same elevation as the existing dam.  I stated that I would review the other matrixes to determine if similar changes were needed.  Mick indicated that the Malcolm Pirnie report, “Review of the Corps’ Water Supply Intake Evaluation” attached to his June 11, 2007 email could be posted on our website at http://www.saw.usace.army.mil/wilmington-harbor/GRR/GRR.htm.  

vi. The Navy has approached the Corps of Engineers about long-term use of Lock and Dam #2 to continue training.  This training involves using the locks at #1&2.  A meeting between the Navy and Corps is scheduled for July 2007, and the outcome may have an effect on the alternative selected at #2.
vii. There is no commercial traffic at the locks and dams, but with a 48-hour notice recreation traffic can be locked Monday through Friday from 8am to 5pm.
viii. Regardless of the recommendations in the GRR, congress will ultimately decide the fate of the locks and dams which may include continuing the present operation to protect water supply or for other reasons.  

ix. Mike Wicker and Fritz Rohde reminded the team that they believe anything less than adequate fish passage at all three locks and dams is unacceptable.  John Morris indicated that other sources of funding may be available to complete fish passage.
c. Value Engineering Study.  This is required for most Corps projects, with many of the VE team members being outside of the project District.  The purpose of this study is to have a “fresh set of eyes” look at the project and provide input.  The VE study is set for the week of July 16, 2007.  Monday is generally dedicated to field trips with Tuesday and Wednesday open for all interested parties to participate.  When the exact agenda is set, all parties will be notified.
d. Revised Microsoft Project Schedule.  The date for the AFB has been moved from August 18 to September 19, 2007.  There are not other major changes in the schedule after that date.

4. The next scheduled PDT meeting will be July 18, 2007 in Wilmington, Lakes Conference Room at 10:00 am.
Frank Yelverton

